
The following item will be discussed at the meeting of the Standing Committee on 
Teaching, Learning and Student Supports to be held on Tuesday, May 1, 2018 at 
5:00 p.m. in Room 410 at the Durkin Administration Building: 
 
gb #4-259  -  Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Foley/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Biancheria  (September 17, 2014) 
 
To initiate a course in Mandarin Chinese at the Advanced Placement level, offered either in a 
customary classroom setting or through Virtual High School. 
 
gb #6-264  -  Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Foley/Mr. Monfredo/Ms. Colorio/Miss McCullough/Miss 
Biancheria  (July 6, 2016) 
 
To consider opportunities to enhance the education of the academically gifted students of the 
Worcester Public Schools, at all appropriate levels. 
 
gb #6-270  -  Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell/Ms. Colorio/Miss McCullough/Miss Biancheria  
(July 22, 2016) 
 
Request that the Administration provide a report on the summer school programs to include: 
 
-academic progress 
-attendance 
-community involvement 
-engagement of colleges in summer activities 
-number of ELL students 
-number of grade 1 and 2 students 
 
and suggest improvements for next year. 
 
gb #6-334  -  Miss McCullough/Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Biancheria 
(September 26, 2016) 
 
Request that the Administration consider the feasibility of establishing a citywide girl’s ice 
hockey team. 
 
gb #7-2  -  Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Foley/Mr. Monfredo/Miss McCullough  (December 16, 2016) 
  
To review the 2016 Successor Settlement Agreement between the United States of America 
and the Worcester Public Schools, and to determine the financial costs of implementing it in 
full, for use in preparation of the fiscal year 2018 Budget.  
 
gb #7-59  - Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Colorio/Miss Biancheria/Miss McCullough  
(February 6, 2017) 
 
To reestablish the PEAK ("Providing Enrichment for Able Kids") Program in the Worcester 
Public Schools. 
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AGENDA #3 

 
The Standing Committee on TEACHING, LEARNING AND STUDENT SUPPORTS 
will hold a meeting: 

  
 on: Tuesday, May 1, 2018 
 at: 5:00 p.m.  

in: Room 410, Durkin Administration Building 
  

ORDER OF BUSINESS 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
II. ROLL CALL 
 
III. GENERAL BUSINESS 
 

gb #2-139  -  Mr. O'Connell/Mr. Monfredo/Ms. Colorio   (April 11, 2012) 
 
To consider development of a partnership with the Boston Debate League to support 
academic debate teams in high schools in Worcester. 
 
gb #4-175  -  Ms. Novick/Mr. Monfredo/Mr. Foley/Mr. O’Connell  (May 28, 2014) 
 
To consider the possible benefits and drawbacks of later secondary school start times 
on teaching and learning. 
 
gb #4-259  -  Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Foley/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Biancheria  (September 
17, 2014) 
 
To initiate a course in Mandarin Chinese at the Advanced Placement level, offered 
either in a customary classroom setting or through Virtual High School. 
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gb #5-328  -  Administration  (November 24, 2015) 
 
To consider the Coordinated Program Review (CPR). 
 
ROS #6-3  -  Administration   (March 9, 2016) 
 
THE OPIATE EPIDEMIC: IMPACT ON THE WORCESTER COMMUNITY 
 
gb #6-28.1  -  Administration/Ms. Colorio/Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo/ 
Miss Biancheria  (February 17, 2016) 
 
Response of the Administration to the request to provide a list of assessments that 
were administered to kindergarten students for the 2015-16 academic year. 
 
gb #6-37  - Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo/Ms. Colorio/Miss McCullough 
(January 11, 2016) 
 
To address the incidents of violent and aggressive behavior on the part of students 
toward teachers, administrators and other staff members in school, including staff 
development training in responses to student aggression, and consideration of 
appropriate policies and practices to curtail such incidents. 
 
gb #6-260.1  -  Administration/Miss Biancheria/Mr. O’Connell/Ms. Colorio/ 
Mr. Monfredo (November 1, 2016) 
 
Response of the Administration to the request to provide a report indicating by 
individual school its designated level (I, II, III, IV or V) and outline ways in which 
these levels can be improved. 
 
gb #6-264  -  Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Foley/Mr. Monfredo/Ms. Colorio/Miss 
McCullough/Miss Biancheria  (July 6, 2016) 
 
To consider opportunities to enhance the education of the academically gifted 
students of the Worcester Public Schools, at all appropriate levels. 
 
gb #6-270  -  Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell/Ms. Colorio/Miss McCullough/Miss 
Biancheria  (July 22, 2016) 
 
Request that the Administration provide a report on the summer school programs to 
include: 
 
-academic progress 
-attendance 
-community involvement 
-engagement of colleges in summer activities 
-number of ELL students 
-number of grade 1 and 2 students 
 
and suggest improvements for next year.  
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gb #6-334  -  Miss McCullough/Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Biancheria 
(September 26, 2016) 
 
Request that the Administration consider the feasibility of establishing a citywide girl’s 
ice hockey team. 
 
gb #7-2  -  Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Foley/Mr. Monfredo/Miss McCullough  (December 16, 
2016) 
  
To review the 2016 Successor Settlement Agreement between the United States of 
America and the Worcester Public Schools, and to determine the financial costs of 
implementing it in full, for use in preparation of the fiscal year 2018 Budget.  
 
gb #7-4  -  Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Foley/Ms. Colorio/Mr. Monfredo/Miss McCullough   
(December 16, 2016) 
 
To urge the individual Worcester public schools, and departments, to review and 
expand their websites, as a means of (1) increasing the information available through 
them, (2) showcasing student work and achievements, (3) sharing detailed curricular 
and programmatic information, and (4) assisting prospective students and parents in 
making informed decisions as to selection of an appropriate school. 
 
ROS #7-6  - Administration   (March 20, 2017) 
 
UPDATE ON THE AVID (ADVANCEMENT VIA INDIVIDUAL DETERMINATION) SYSTEM 
IN THE WORCESTER PUBLIC SCHOOLS 
 
ROS #7-9  - Administration  (May 10, 2017) 
 
INNOVATION SCHOOL END OF CYCLE REPORT 
 
gb #7-23  - Mr. O’Connell/Ms. Colorio/Mr. Monfredo/Miss McCullough/Miss 
Biancheria  (January 3, 2017) 
 
To consider making an online grading system available to all teachers for the 2017-
18 academic and fiscal year. 
 
gb #7-59  - Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Colorio/Miss Biancheria/Miss 
McCullough  (February 6, 2017) 
 
To reestablish the PEAK ("Providing Enrichment for Able Kids") Program in the 
Worcester Public Schools. 
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gb #7-127  -  Mr. O’Connell/Ms. Colorio/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Biancheria  (March 21, 
2017) 
 
To consider establishing a literary magazine for the Worcester Public Schools, to 
publish the writings, paintings, drawings, and other creative work of WPS students, 
teachers and other staff members. 
 
gb #7-201  -  Mr. O’Connell   (May 8, 2017) 
 
To implement the new Chinese Language and Culture Advanced Placement course in 
the Worcester public secondary schools as soon as a sufficient number of students 
have completed all prerequisites required to enable them to take the course. 
 
gb #7-207  -  Mr. O’Connell/Miss Biancheria  (May 17, 2017) 
 
To discuss with appropriate members of the staff of Elm Park Community School the 
possible conversion of the school into an autonomous Horace Mann Charter School.  
 
gb #7-275  -  Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Biancheria/Mr. Foley  (July 25, 2017) 
 
To consider participating in the Harvard University’s Teacher Fellows Program, with 
placement of Fellows in the Worcester high schools.  
 
gb #7-282  -  Administration  (August 2, 2017) 
 
To approve the proposed 2018-19, 2019-20 and the 2020-21 School Calendars. 
 
gb #7-285  -  Miss McCullough/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Biancheria/Ms. Colorio/Mr. O’Connell  
(August 7, 2017) 
 
To explore options and policies regarding work assigned and performed at home on 
snow days in an effort not to extend the school year. 
 
gb #7-322  -  Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell/Miss Biancheria/Ms. Colorio  (September 25, 
2017) 
 
Request that the Administration consider developing a student program to instruct 
secondary students about food allergies and anaphylactic risks. 
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gb #7-333  -  Ms. Colorio/Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell/Miss Biancheria  (September 27, 
2017) 
 
Request that the Administration consider establishing a confidential student drug and 
alcohol hotline and indicate how it would be implemented in the schools. 
 
gb #7-367  -  Miss Biancheria/Miss McCullough/Ms. Colorio/Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo 
(October 24, 2017) 
 
Request that the Administration provide a report on the UNITEY Program at North 
High School that involves civic engagement and internships for students. 
 
gb #8-29  - Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell/Miss Biancheria/Mr. Comparetto/Miss 
McCullough  (January 16, 2018) 
 
To engage in a comprehensive plan in an effort to have children read on grade level 
by the end of grade three. 
 
gb #8-42  - Miss Biancheria/Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Comparetto/Miss 
McCullough   (January 23, 2018) 
 
Request that the Administration study the feasibility of involving students in 
community service projects at the Senior Center. 
 
gb #8-43  - Mayor Petty/Mr. Foley/Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell/Miss Biancheria/Mr. 
Comparetto/Miss McCullough   (January 24, 2018) 
 
Request that the Superintendent create an updated Health and Wellness Curriculum 
for middle and high school students. 
 
gb #8-55  - Miss McCullough/Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo/Mr. Comparetto/Miss Biancheria   
(February 3, 2018) 
 
Request that the Administration provide a progress report on the Hanover Academy 
at Burncoat Middle School. 
 
gb #8-59  - Mr. Comparetto/Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo   (February 7, 2018) 
 
To consider a review of a publication entitled Teaching Hard History: American 
Slavery from the Southern Poverty Law Center. 
 
gb #8-94  - Mr. Monfredo/Miss McCullough/Mr. O’Connell  (March 2, 2018) 
 
Request that the Administration consider expanding the Worcester: Future Teachers 
Program in conjunction with Worcester State University in an effort to recruit the best 
and brightest students. 
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gb #8-97  - Mr. Comparetto/Miss McCullough/Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell  (March 
7, 2018) 
 
Request that the Administration provide a report on school libraries. 
 
gb #8-107  - Mr. O’Connell/Miss Biancheria/Mr. Comparetto/Miss 
McCullough/Mr. Monfredo  (March 16, 2018) 
 
To request that the administration review the January 2018 Policy Statement of the 
Department of Elementary and Secondary Education “Alternative Structured Learning 
Day Programs” and that it recommend to the School Committee whether any such 
programs should be implemented in the Worcester Public Schools for 2019-20. 
 
gb #8-139  - Mr. Comparetto/Mr. Foley/Miss McCullough/Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell  
(April 18, 2018) 
 
Request that the Administration provide a report regarding all Early Childhood 
Programs in the Worcester Public Schools. 
 
motion  (gb #7-148.2)  Mr. O’Connell (June 15, 2017) 
 
Request that the report of the actual grants be referred to the Standing Committee 
on Teaching, Learning and Student Supports for a review of the grants and the 
programs operated under the grants. 
 
motion  (gb #7-220)  Miss Biancheria (June 1, 2017) 
 
Request that the approved Admission Policy for Worcester Technical High School be 
referred to the Standing Committee on Teaching, Learning and Student Supports. 
 
motion  (ros #7-14)  Miss Biancheria, Ms. Colorio 
 
Request that the Administration provide a breakdown of the backup by sections as 
follows: 

-Elementary Education 
-Secondary Education 
-Curriculum and Professional Learning 
-Instructional and Digital Learning 

 
IV. ADJOURNMENT 
      Helen A. Friel, Ed.D. 
      Clerk of the School Committee 



          ITEM:  gb #4-259 
 
STANDING COMMITTEE:  TEACHING, LEARNING AND STUDENT SUPPORTS 
 
DATE OF MEETING: Tuesday, May 1, 2018 
 
 
ITEM: Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Foley/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Biancheria  (September 17, 

2014) 
 
To initiate a course in Mandarin Chinese at the Advanced Placement level, 
offered either in a customary classroom setting or through Virtual High School. 
 
 
 
 
PRIOR ACTION: 
 
10-2-14  - Referred to the Standing Committee on Teaching, Learning and 

Student Supports. 
5-19-15  - Mr. O’Connell made the following motions: 
 Request that the Administration interact with the College of the 

Holy Cross as to enrollment of Worcester public school students, 
on a dual enrollment basis, in appropriate Mandarin Chinese 
courses. 

 Request that the Administration consider the options for 
instruction of students in Mandarin Chinese through on-line 
programs including, but not limited to, the virtual high school, the 
Michigan on-line program and the Stanford University on-line 
high school. 

 On a voice vote, the motions were approved. 
 Mr. Monfredo and Mr. O’Connell made the following motion: 
 Request that students be surveyed, during the Fall of 2015, as to 

courses that they would like to have considered for inclusion on 
the Course Selection Sheet for 2016-17 including, but not limited 
to, instruction in World Languages. 

 On a voice vote, the motion was approved. 
 
 
BACKUP:  
 
At present, Mandarin Chinese is not offered as a high level AP course.  
However, the students can access courses though the Virtual High School 
Program.  In addition, the Administration is studying the feasibility of 
establishing a Foreign exchange program with a village in China in conjunction 
with State Representative James O'Day.  As part of the program, the visiting 
teacher from China will teach interested Worcester public school students at 
no charge. 
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PRIOR ACTION (continued) 
 
2-1-16  - Dr. Meade-Montaque made a presentation indicating that 213 

students are currently taking Mandarin courses.  The Mandarin 
Part 1 and Part 2 are the middle school level courses and 
Mandarin I to IV are the high school level courses.  

 She reported that Doherty Memorial High School has 21 students 
interested in continuing with Mandarin IV which will be offered 
next year.  All eleven 11th grade students currently taking 
Mandarin IV are interested in continuing and the question would 
be whether to offer Mandarin V or AP Mandarin at Doherty 
Memorial High School. 

 In the future, if there aren’t enough students to offer AP Mandarin 
courses in one school, a districtwide course could possibly be 
offered to the students. 

 Mr. O’Connell made the following motion: 
 Request that the Administration submit a report in April in 

connection with interest in expanding World Language Programs 
at both the elementary and secondary levels. 

 On a voice vote, the motion was approved. 
8-16-16  - It was moved and voice voted to request that students be 

surveyed, during the Fall of 2016, as to courses that they would 
like to have considered for inclusion on the Course Selection 
Sheet for 2017-18 including, but not limited to, instruction in 
World Languages. 

 It was moved and voice voted to request that the Administration 
respond to the item in December 2016. 

3-8-17  - Mr. Monfredo made the following motion: 
 Request that the Administration provide a report in May 2017 

which would contain the names of the courses available by grade 
levels and also indicate the way in which the Administration will 
keep the parents apprised of how they can help their children with 
academic pursuits at home.  

 On a voice vote, the motion was approved. 
1-18-18  - There is an urgent need to approve more courses under this item, 

not Mandarin Chinese courses. The approval needed now is for 
the courses listed in Annex A.  The reason is that the 
Administration needs to add them to the course selection sheet. 

  Mr. O’Connell made the following motions: 
 Request that the Administration report back to the Standing 

Committee in June 2019 as to the effectiveness of the 
Independent Study Physical Education course. 

 Request that the Administration amend the prerequisites of the 
academic AP Research paper by amending the number of words 
from 4000-5000 to 4000-8000. 
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PRIOR ACTION (continued) 
 
1-18-18  - Request that the Administration notify the School Committee of  
(continued) the date, time and location of the Career Technical Education 

Department’s Open House highlighting a viewing of the students’ 
presentations as an integral part of the Career Readiness 
Capstone Program. 

 On a voice vote, the motions were approved. 
 It was moved to approve the following courses as contained in 

Annex A of the backup: 
Activities of Daily Living Awareness 
Activities of Daily Living Development 
Activities of Daily Living Independence 
AP Research Course 
Career Readiness Capstone Course 
Independent Study Physical Education 
Intro to Advanced Manufacturing 
Intro to Construction 
Intro to Health Assisting 
Introductory Physics 
IT Essentials 
Language Seminar 
Literacy Access 
Literacy Application 
Literacy Skills 
Numerical Skill Development 
Numerical Awareness 
Numerical Skills 
Science Awareness 
Science Development 
Science Skills 
Social Studies Awareness 
Social Studies Development 
Social Studies Skills 

  On a voice vote, the motion was approved. 
 



          ITEM:  gb #6-264 
 
STANDING COMMITTEE:  TEACHING, LEARNING AND STUDENT SUPPORTS 
 
DATE OF MEETING:     Tuesday, May 1, 2018 
 
 
ITEM: Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Foley/Mr. Monfredo/Ms. Colorio/Miss McCullough/ 
         Miss Biancheria  (July 6, 2016) 
 
To consider opportunities to enhance the education of the academically gifted 
students of the Worcester Public Schools, at all appropriate levels. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
PRIOR ACTION: 
 
8-18-16  - Referred to the Standing Committee on Teaching, Learning and 

Student Supports. 
8-16-17  - HOLD for a progress report in November 2017. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
BACKUP: 
 
Annex A (1 page) contains a copy of the Administration’s response to the item. 
 





          ITEM:  gb #6-270 
 
STANDING COMMITTEE:  TEACHING, LEARNING AND STUDENT SUPPORTS 
 
DATE OF MEETING:      Tuesday, May 1, 2018 
 
 
ITEM:  Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell/Ms. Colorio/Miss McCullough/Miss Biancheria 
 (July 22, 2016) 
 
Request that the Administration provide a report on the summer school 
programs to include: 
 
-academic progress 
-attendance 
-community involvement 
-engagement of colleges in summer activities 
-number of ELL students 
-number of grade 1 and 2 students 
 
and suggest improvements for next year. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
PRIOR ACTION: 
 
8-18-16  - Referred to the Standing Committee on Teaching, Learning and 

Student Supports to be discussed at a meeting in January 2017. 
 Miss Biancheria made the following motion: 
 Request that the Administration provide information on the 

College Community Connections Program regarding: 
- the list of internships that took place at various sites and 
- feedback from the students that attended the Community 

Connection Program and will be taking the MCAS retest in the 
Fall. 

 On a voice vote, the motion was approved. 
 
 
 
BACKUP: 
 
Annex A (5 pages) contains a copy of the Administration’s response to the 

item. 
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PRIOR ACTION (continued) 
 
4-24-17   Dr. Rojas spoke to the item. 
 Mr. Monfredo and Mr. O’Connell made the following motion: 
 Request that the item be held for a Standing Committee meeting 

in the Fall of 2017 in order to include recommendations from the 
Administration as to the program for the Summer of 2018.  It was 
further requested that the Administration provide information on 
the following: 

- expansion of opportunities for students in grades 1 and 2 with 
a focus on enrolling more of them in appropriate summer 
school programs 

- expansion of internships and externships for students for 
enrichment purposes 

- feasibility of offering a full course at the secondary level for 
full academic credit during the summer as a double period 
course 

- opportunities in connection with summer school initiatives 
with a focus on the needs of at-risk students 

 On a voice vote, the motion was approved. 
 













          ITEM:  gb #6-334 
 
STANDING COMMITTEE:  TEACHING, LEARNING AND STUDENT SUPPORTS 
 
DATE OF MEETING:     Tuesday, May 1, 2018 
 
 
ITEM: Miss McCullough/Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo/Miss Biancheria 
 (September 26, 2016) 
 
Request that the Administration consider the feasibility of establishing a 
citywide girl’s ice hockey team. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
PRIOR ACTION: 
 
10-6-16  - Referred to the Standing Committee on Teaching, Learning and 

Student Supports. 
12-5-16  - STANDING COMMITTEE ON TEACHING, LEARNING AND STUDENT 

SUPPORTS 
  Miss McCullough made the following motion: 
  Request that the item be held for discussion in February for 

additional information from the Administration relative to the 
possibility of forming a co-op. 

 On a voice vote, the motion was approved. 
 Mr. Monfredo suggested that the Administration check with the 

local colleges and Michael Myers, Manager of the Worcester 
Railers, the new professional hockey team for possible equipment 
support for a citywide girls hockey team In the Worcester Public 
Schools. 

12-15-16 - SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING  -  The School Committee 
approved the action of the Standing Committee as stated. 

 
 
 
 
 
BACKUP:   
 
Annex A (1 page) contains a copy of the Administration’s response to the item. 
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PRIOR ACTION (continued) 
 
2-14-17  - Mr. Monfredo, Miss McCullough and Mr. O’Connell made the 

following motions: 
 Request that the Administration provide a report at the next 

Standing Committee meeting as to the costs of establishing a 
cooperative initiative with other girls’ ice hockey programs. 

 Request that the Administration report as to further 
developments and progress made with regard to a cooperative 
girls’ ice hockey team in August or September. 

 Request that the Administration provide information as to 
students’ interest in participating in a girls’ ice hockey team and 
seek assistance from physical education teachers to help with 
recruitment efforts. 

 Request that the Administration provide a report in September 
2017 with regard to progress made regarding interest in 
establishing a girl’s ice hockey program. 

 On a voice vote, the motions were approved. 
2-16-17  - THE SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING  - The School Committee 

approved the action of the Standing As stated. 
8-16-17  - Mr. O’Connell made the following motions: 
 Request that the Administration provide a report in October 2017 

as to the interest in participation in a girls ice hockey team on a 
Cooperative interschool basis. 

 Request that the Administration address the individual topics 
listed in Annex A, page 1 of the backup and report back as to the 
feasibility of establishing a girls ice hockey team. 

 It was moved and voice voted, to approve the motions.  





          ITEM:  gb #7-2 
 
STANDING COMMITTEE:  TEACHING, LEARNING AND STUDENT SUPPORTS 
 
DATE OF MEETING:  Tuesday, May 1, 2018 
 
 
ITEM: Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Foley/Mr. Monfredo/Miss McCullough  (December 16, 2016) 
 
To review the 2016 Successor Settlement Agreement between the United 
States of America and the Worcester Public Schools, and to determine the 
financial costs of implementing it in full, for use in preparation of the fiscal year 
2018 Budget.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
PRIOR ACTION: 
 
1-5-17  - Referred to the Standing Committee on Teaching, Learning and 

Student Supports. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
BACKUP: Attached please find a copy of the 2016 Successor Agreement and the 

latest response from the United States Department of Justice to the 
district, dated February 8, 2018.  The Administration is currently 
collecting the required data and preparing the formal response to the 
latest request. 

  The Administration will note in its response that the district has allocated 
in the 2018-2019 budget an additional 5 English as a Second Language 
(ESL) teachers to service elementary students in the general education 
and special needs sub-separate classrooms. The Administration will 
also document to the D.0.J. its plan to add 5 ESL teachers each year, 
over the next 3 years. Similarly, the Administration will document its 
plan to acquire theme based ESL instructional modules over the next 
few years in grades K-6 from the American Reading Company. 

 
Annex A (26 pages) contains a copy of the 2016 Successor Settlement Agreement 

between the United States of America and the Worcester Public Schools. 
Annex B (11 pages) contains a copy of a letter from the U.S. Department of Justice 

dated February 8, 2018. 













































































          ITEM:  gb #7-59 
 
STANDING COMMITTEE:  TEACHING, LEARNING AND STUDENT SUPPORTS 
 
DATE OF MEETING:      Tuesday, May 1, 2018 
 
 
ITEM:  Mr. O’Connell/Mr. Monfredo/Ms. Colorio/Miss Biancheria/ 
 Miss McCullough   (February 6, 2017) 
 
To reestablish the PEAK ("Providing Enrichment for Able Kids") Program in the 
Worcester Public Schools. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
PRIOR ACTION: 
 
2-16-17  - Referred to the Standing Committee on Teaching, Learning and 

Student Supports. 
4-24-17   Dr. Ganias stated that the Administration is proposing that it 

organize a PEAK-like experience for students using the Title I SES 
funds. 

 Mr. Monfredo inquired as to the feasibility of establishing after-
school PEAK-like enrichment programs for students, and, if 
possible, provide a report on such a program at the Standing 
Committee in September. 

 Dr. Ganias indicated that she could provide a list of after-school 
programs that are PEAK-like. 

 Mr. O’Connell made the following motion: 
 Request that the item be held for a progress report in June or 

July. 
 On a voice vote, the motion was approved. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
BACKUP: 
 
Annex A (1 page) contains a copy of the Administration’s response to the item. 
  



Title I funds were used to support the development of math skills using 
a PEAK like format. In second semester of 2016-2017, each Title I 
elementary school was offered the opportunity to provide a before 
and/or after school math club that was strategy based game playing. 
Teacher training to use the 24 Game and Greg Tang math games was 
provided.  The 24 Game is an arithmetical card game in which the 
objective is to find a way to manipulate four integers so that the end 
result is 24. There are varied levels of play. Tang’s games require the 
use of visual models and number bonds to actively problem solve. At 
the end of the semester, school’s had a 24 game tournament and/or a 
parent workshop with the Greg Tang games where parents and children 
played the games together. The resources were left in the schools for 
replication in the 2017-2018 school year.  

In 2017-2018, Title I funds to the district were decreased. In addition, 
our middle and high schools received the Title I designation to ensure 
they would qualify for anticipated grant opportunities. As a result, the 
system was unable to offer before/after school programs through Title I 
this school year. Title I money will fund the elementary and secondary 
summer school in 2018.  

ANNEX A
gb #7-59
Page 1

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Card_game
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Integers
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